FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES
November 8, 2022

Cole called the meeting to order with the following members present: Bach, Barker, Shamsuddin for Cecil, Conway, Curry, Fathepure, Finchum, Gardner, Hiney, Hoff, Jadeja, Jaroni, Knapp, Krishnan, Lawson, Lovern, Ma, Neurohr, Noden, Parveen, Perkins, Pranger, Reichard, Shan, So for Slevitch, Stansberry, Warren, Yates and Yough.
Also present: Beard, K., Essmiller, K., Haley, J., Hallenbeck, D., Kleeman, C., Mach, M., Miller, B., Moss, J., Pritzlaff, R., Quintero, K., Sun, M., Weaver, J. and Wray, K. 
Absent: Khojasteh.
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Cole reminded everyone that there are refreshments and asked everyone to help themselves. Cole asked everyone to please sign the sign-in sheet that is being passed around. Cole established that a quorum was present and called the meeting to order. Cole asked those attending via Zoom to please put their name in the chat so their attendance can be recorded. Cole let those attending via Zoom know if they have a question they could privately message Gardner who is watching the chat. He will then communicate the question(s) to the group. Cole stated the first item of business was the approval of the October 11, 2022 minutes. These were electronically distributed and are available on the Faculty Council website. Cole asked for corrections or objections to the minutes. Seeing none, stated the minutes are approved. Cole stated the second item of business is adoption of the agenda which was also electronically distributed and is also available on the Faculty Council website. Cole asked if there were any corrections to the agenda. Seeing none, Cole asked for a motion to adopt the agenda. Yough moved and Fathepure seconded the motion. Cole stated that it had been moved and seconded to adopt the agenda. Cole asked those in favor to say “Aye”; those on Zoom to enter their vote in the chat. Motion passed and the agenda is adopted.

Cole stated that we have three special reports today. Our first special report is from Cheryl Kleeman, Director of Transfer and Veteran Student Success.

Special Reports:

A.  Cheryl Kleeman – Transfer Student Success

Kleeman introduced herself and presented the following PowerPoint presentation to the council members. 




1. Transfer Enrollment:
Kleeman stated that OSU has seen the highest transfer enrollment in the past five academic years. Currently, transfer students make up 23.5% of the total student population. New transfer enrollment (fall 2022) is the largest OSU has seen in five academic years. This number is expected to increase as we approach 2026. OSU is number two in the state for transfer. We were number one last year but fell below UCO (University of Central Oklahoma). Over 75% of our transfer students are from Oklahoma. OSU has many transfer students who are coming from 4-year universities. OSU receives 50% or higher transfer students from Tulsa Community College (TCC) and Northern Oklahoma College (NOC). 
2. Transfer Retention and Graduation:
Kleeman stated that transfer students are retained and graduate at a higher rate than our freshman. Freshman graduate at 52.8% while transfer students are graduating at nearly 15% higher - 67.2%. Transfer students with a 2-year degree are retained at 92.8%, graduate at 85.1% but make-up only 12% of the total transfer enrollment. These students are an untapped opportunity that we have as a university and as faculty to come together and figure out how do we raise this number.
3. Academic Performance:
Kleeman stated that transfer students and freshman are very close when looking at passing grades with a “C” or higher. 81% transfer students to 84% freshman. This information is available on Cowboy Data Round-Up under the grade distribution tab.
4. Average Hours to Undergraduate Degree:
Kleeman stated that transfer students are taking appropriately 1.5 additional years to graduate once they arrive at OSU. This is because they have stranded credits which could be developmental courses which OSU does not offer. Kleeman stated that with more curriculum alignment with our 2-year schools in some of the degree programs as well as more flexibility for transfer students, this might allow them to graduate in a timelier manner. 
5. Faculty Best Practices:
Kleeman discussed the five key faculty practices for supporting transfer students:
1. Confront false assumptions and deficit thinking.
2. Know who your transfer students are. Kleeman stated if any faculty have questions, she would be happy to help with information and a presentation to colleges/department.
	3. Offer relentless welcome.
	4. Build connections across the institution.
	5. Work to improve the systems and structures that matter to transfer student success.
Kleeman shared her contact information and opened the floor to questions. 
Neurohr thanked Kleeman for the report and is glad we are looking at this population more closely. She asked if there was an example of what any college or department is currently doing to meet the needs of transfer students. Kleeman stated that the Spears School of Business has started a peer-to-peer transfer mentorship program. Kleeman stated that the Ferguson College of Agriculture has done extensive study into transfer since a large part of their population is transfer students. Kleeman did not have a cohesive list of what each college is doing but she does have some larger initiatives at the university level – like the transfer mentorship program. Kleeman stated that she has started a Transfer Student Ambassador program. This is an all-volunteer program. Kleeman stated that there is the Transfer Student Success Dashboard which has only been available for the past few years and is a huge resource. Kleeman said they also do the Transfer Student Success conference that is for all OSU partner institutions across the state. This also has the support of the Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education.
Cole asked Kleeman to define a transfer student and is someone a transfer student for the duration of their completion at OSU or only a transfer student their first year. Kleeman stated that traditionally OSU only tracks transfer students for the first semester. However, if you ask a transfer student they would say they are transfer students for their entire time at OSU. This is part of their identity and background. Cole asked if the students listed on her roundup, she sees that she has a certain proportion of transfers students does this mean they’ve transferred in in the last semester. Kleeman stated that the dashboard looks at anyone who was ever designated as a transfer student as part of their admission. Kleeman stated that from the point of admission, any student who transfers in post high school with seven or more credits is considered a transfer student. Kleeman stated that there are two primary levels of transfer students, 7-23 credits hours and 24 and above credit hours. These are considered T-1 and T-2. They have only been tracking the 2-year degree students recently. This information is available on the Dashboard. 
Hoff asked if there was data on particular majors that transfer students are having a harder time graduating and being retained. Could these become a focus? Kleeman stated that they do have the date/information on this and what individual colleges are doing is up to them. 
Knapp stated that his department, Geology, has been making efforts for several years to reach out to TCC as well as Rose State College to try to help with relationships in their discipline. What are some efforts at the university level to reach out to other institutions to encourage transfer students? Kleeman stated that she is in communication with all of OSU’s 2-year partners, and she reaches out to them on a regular basis discussing how we can improve the transfer experience for the students. Kleeman also stated that we have data for these institutions on transfer student success. Kleeman stated that transfer agreements are largely driven by faculty. She helps facilitate these discussions and makes sure the transfer agreements get posted on our website. Knapp has heard some commentary that there is a priority for freshman because you get 4 years in tuition whereas there is not as high a premium on transfer students. Knapp disagrees with this statement. He believes we need students in the door who are qualified and get them through our programs. Kleeman stated that transfer students make-up 25% of the total student population on average. Transfer students are more diverse, 34%, and are also PELL eligible at higher rates, some at 32%. This is significantly higher than our first-time full-time freshman. Kleeman stated that all students are a priority at OSU and our Strategy proves this. 

B.  Justin Quetone Moss – Land Acknowledgement Statement

Moss updated, discussed and reviewed the following handout to the council members:
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Moss stated that in 2019 a grassroots effort occurred on campus to develop a Land Acknowledgement Statement for Oklahoma State University focusing on the Stillwater campus. This was led by a group of students and interested parties, not by OSU Native American Faculty and Staff Association. Drafts went through the Center for Sovereign Nations, the Native American Student Association and some other interested faculty and staff. The Native American Faculty and Staff Association was asked to take the lead to review this document as a possible statement for Oklahoma State University. The second page of the handout describes the process. Moss stated that in May 2021 the OSU Native American Faculty and Staff Association developed a statement that was passed. This statement came to Faculty Council through the Diversity Committee. It was ultimately voted on and approved by Faculty Council December 2021. The original statement was focused on the Stillwater campus. Since December 2021, the group worked on a broader/more general statement that covers the entire OSU system. This draft is on page 3. Moss read the most current statement under consideration by OSU Legal Counsel. Moss wanted to make clear that the new statement is not officially approved but the draft version is working its way through the process. Moss opened the floor to questions. 
Knapp stated that the handout shows the last step would be to bring the new document back to Faculty Council for approval. Moss stated that the original statement Faculty Council approved as been modified based on a different goal and purpose to broaden the statement. Moss thanked everyone for all their hard work preparing this statement. 

C.  Justin Quetone Moss – OSU Student Farm Project

Moss gave the council an update on a new project between OSU and Our Daily Bread. He reviewed the following websites/maps:

1: Google Maps or Google Earth website: https://goo.gl/maps/5X1xeiDUVmWHRF5v9
2: https://www.ourdailybreadstillwater.org
3: University of Florida: https://fieldandfork.ufl.edu
4: College of Ozarks: https://www.feastmagazine.com/travel/springfield/article_e7cad7bc-0496-11e5-bb47-779492a39974.html

Moss stated that this project is an opportunity for some hands-on learning and training. The area for this project is the old Swine Research Facility located on Hwy 51 as you enter Stillwater from I-35. The old barn was built in the 1930’s and was used until early 2000’s. This site has been vacant since the early 2000’s. The idea is to use this property, in particular the two front fields to grow some vegetables. Could we partner with Our Daily Bread so that our students can get hands-on experience growing vegetables and distribute the crops through Our Daily Bread? As conversations developed with Our Daily Bread, we discussed different ways to distribute food and resources out to people. Our Daily Bread has a food and resource center on 12th Street. This is one location where people can shop for items they need for that month. They also have a Mobile Market (truck and trailer) that goes to the Family Resource Center here on campus as well as Glencoe, Yale, Perkins and Ripley. They now have a small store front open one day a week in Ripley. They have a partnership with Stillwater Public Schools and Lincoln Academy to distribute food. They are working with Student Services and SGA through Pete’s Pantry in the Student Union. Moss stated that they do not have enough fresh produce to distribute among all these locations. Moss stated that many times they have to purchase produce. They do not always get it free or as a donation. This can become quite expensive. Conversations began regarding a partnership to meet a need but also provide experiences for OSU students. 
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The roughly five-acre fields on either side of the driveway will be the location of the student farm. Moss stated that this idea/partnership would not be possible without the support of Darren Shrum and others. Moss stated that infrastructure is going in and classes are already utilizing the space this fall. Environmental Science Capstone students are out taking soil samples, etc. Moss stated this could lead to business possibilities in the future. Moss stated that discussions are ongoing regarding the rest of the property. Much of it is under a flood plain. If anyone has any ideas to please let him know. 
Moss opened the floor to questions. White asked what will they do with the barn/building on the property? Moss stated that there are some dangerous buildings on the site that do need to be removed however, the central part of the barn can hopefully be saved. The old animal holding facilities do need to be removed. All the structures are being evaluated. There is also a small house on the property that is in pretty good condition so there is a possibility of it being repurposed into a nice office space for the students and staff who work at the facility. Knapp stated that is sounds like an exciting project and was curious about the operating expenses. Moss stated this is where the partnership with Our Daily Bread really comes into play. They are working together to bear some of the costs and to do it as economically feasible as possible. Perkins asked what type of equipment they are using. Moss stated they have been very lucky to area businesses and individuals who have provided tractors and tillers (implements) for little to no cost. Moss stated Horticulture and Landscape Architecture has some equipment that is used at the Botanical Garden just across the street from the farm site which they are fortunate to be able to use currently. 

President’s Report and Comments on matters of interest to the faculty – Kyle Wray for President Shrum
Wray stated that both Dr. Shrum and Darren both are very excited and have been heavily involved in the student farm project. They have spent numerous hours out there touring. It’s a great project.

Wray stated that the new Strategy was announced last month. It was a big splash in our community and is an opportunity to further our mission as a prominent Land Grant University. Wray stated that the Strategic Plan announcement received 22 media mentions which is huge in this day and time especially around strategies, potential reach of more than 2 million people. Our Strategy launch post on OSU’s social media generated more than 208,000 impressions. Social media coverage did generate a significant positive engagement with OSU fan base. Total engagements surpassed 12,000. The video was downloaded 35,000 times. Wray stated that Faculty Council will be receiving regular updates on the Strategy. These will be coming from a variety of sources. Faculty are critical to the success of the Strategy and each faculty member plays a critical role. Each college is currently engaged in Strategy conversations and implementation plans. If you have questions, please ask the Dean’s Office in your college. 

Wray said the event with superstar alumni Garth Brooks was a huge success. “Industry Insights” is the name of this new mentorship series for students. There were three sessions and each one was very informative. The sessions were about the music industry not Brooks’ success. Brooks brought his wife, Trisha Yearwood, as well as numerous people from the industry. Had great advice for the students who attended. Wray stated that Brooks said he would be back. If anyone has questions or advise about “Industry Insights” please contact okstate.edu and register your comments or questions. 

Wray said that today is National First-Generation Student Day. EAB (consulting firm specializing in education institutions) supplied these numbers: nearly 1/3 of United States undergraduates are first-generation students. Almost 2/3 (61%) of first-generation students say they’d like to give back to their communities after they graduate. According to a study from the American Psychological Association, this number compared to 43% of their non-first generational peers state they’d like to give back to their communities. Wray stated that at OSU we have approximately 5,000 first-generation students – 4,100 undergraduates, 747 graduate and 82 in the Vet Med program. Wray stated this year in our freshman class (largest in our history) there are 1,100 first-generation students. Wray stated he feels that one of the greatest pieces of OSU’s mission as a Land Grant Institution is access to students. This is certainly expressed in our first-generation student numbers. 
Wray stated the OSU Diversity Hall of Fame was established in 2015 by the Division of Institutional Diversity to recognize and honor those who have made a significant impact in the advancement of diversity and inclusion by both the university and the OSU community. Eight new OSU Alumni were inducted and recognized. Please follow the link to view those inducted:
https://news.okstate.edu/articles/communications/2022/class_of_2022_inducted_into_osu_diversity_hall_of_fame.html



Wray gave an update on the following rankings and awards:

· Online RN to BSN: 
· OSU’s RN to BSN has been ranked among the nation’s best online degree programs by EduMed.org, which highlights programs based on overall quality, affordability and commitment to student success.
· OSU music industry program named a top music business school by Billboard Magazine
· Greenwood School of Music’s music industry program was recognized as a top music business school by Billboard magazine in its October 2022 issue. 
· Listed alongside just 37 other schools, including Berklee College of Music, Liverpool Institute for Performing Arts and Middle Tennessee State University 
· Based on the criteria of industry recommendations, alumni information and details requested from each school. 
· OSU’s nationally recognized sports media program provides unique opportunities for success
· Sportscasters Talent Agency of America (STAA), a leader in sports broadcasting talent recruitment and job placement. STAA ranked OSU’s sports media degree program ninth best in the country this year. 
· Spears Business undergrad program jumps into top 15 percent of US News Best Colleges rankings
· In the 2023 U.S. News & World Report Best Colleges: OSU’s undergraduate business program improved its national ranking among more than 500 programs, jumping into the top 15% of accredited U.S. business schools rated.
· The Spears School of Business undergraduate program ranked 73rd, a jump of 11 spots from its 2022 position of 84th. 
· OSU’s nationally recognized sports media program provides unique opportunities for success
· Sportscasters Talent Agency of America (STAA), a leader in sports broadcasting talent recruitment and job placement. STAA ranked OSU’s sports media degree program ninth best in the country this year. 
· Spears Business undergrad program jumps into top 15 percent of US News Best Colleges rankings
· In the 2023 U.S. News & World Report Best Colleges: OSU’s undergraduate business program improved its national ranking among more than 500 programs, jumping into the top 15% of accredited U.S. business schools rated.
· The Spears School of Business undergraduate program ranked 73rd, a jump of 11 spots from its 2022 position of 84th. 

Cole opened the floor for questions. 

Haley stated the information regarding first-generation students is great. He wanted to know about the 22 media mentions what this constitutes. Wray referenced him to Megan Horton in the Brand Management office. She has a listing of all 22 of the media mentions that were picked up. Haley stated that there was a program in the past that was very similar to the Garth Brooks “Industry Insights”. He asked if the old program was still going on or has it been replaced. He said they are very similar. Wray stated that there are some other programs, and they are continuing. The Garth program did not replace anything. The other programs as well as the Garth program will continue. Wray believes that at some point Garth will show up with his guitar. He really enjoyed spending time with the students. 

Cole asked if Wray could tell the Council members about the realignment of Student Affairs moving under Academic Affairs. Some faculty were surprised by the move. Wray stated that most of this was driven by retention efforts. Retention is now squarely under the office of the Provost. Wray stated they had talked a lot about the three areas that are critical to retention: academics, engagement and financial. When enrollment was moved to the Provost in order to have the engagement piece (which is a big part of what happens in Dr. Hallenbeck’s area) it was decided to be placed under the Provost as well. This way the Provost has complete oversight over the huge portion of our success which is retention. 

Provost’s report on recommendations made by the Faculty Council and comments on matters of interest to the Faculty:

Cole stated that Provost Mendez is not available today, so Cole updated the Council members on current recommendations as provided by her office: 

21-12-01-DIV:	Land Acknowledgement Statement for the OSU Stillwater Campus. Pending. The proposed statement has been shared with various constituents, as well as with Institutional Diversity team members, and input is expected soon. The statement was discussed with the Council of Deans on 4/12/22. Their input, along with input from the OSU Native American Faculty and Staff Association and tribal representatives, has been incorporated into a draft under review by OSU Legal Counsel.

18-05-02-FAC:	Proposed changes to the Preface and Body of the “Policy Statement to 
Govern Appointments, Tenure, Promotions, and Related Matters of the Faculty of OSU.” Pending. Modifications to the Faculty Policy Statement and related Policy and Procedures documents (A&D, RPT and Cumulative Review) were reviewed by a working group of deans, FC reps and OSU Legal Counsel on 10/31/22. The Council of Deans will review the documents at their November meeting, and it is anticipated the Faculty Policy Statement and related P&P documents will be presented at the December meeting of the OSU/A&M Board of Regents. 

This month’s sheet has two items (down from three last month). Since the Employee Domestic and International Travel recommendation does not appear on today’s sheet, Cole assumed that it has been approved. We will get a confirmation from Provost Mendez next month. Cole stated that faculty should have received an email from the Provost’s office regarding seven Faculty Fellows. The application for these is due Monday, November 14th. If you are interested, please sign up. Cole stated that if Mendez was in attendance today, she would encourage all faculty to apply. 

Vice Presidents’ Reports and Comments on matters of interest to the faculty:

Dr. Doug Hallenbeck – VP Student Affairs

Hallenbeck mentioned that his office tracks student engagements as best as they can. This is with any activity that is performed at OSU. We don’t catch everyone but can at least provide an idea the engagements that his office does capture. Hallenbeck stated that so far this semester, there have been 222,000 different engagements with over 18,000 unique participants. This is the number of touches (events students participated in) outside of the classroom. Hallenbeck stated that it is important to understand the activities that our students are participating in. Hallenbeck stated that there were 68,000 first-time freshman student engagements with 4,500 students. This allows us to reach out to first-year students and try to figure out how to get them engaged in events.

Hallenbeck stated that the Career Services held their fall Career Fairs – CEAT, Business, Agriculture, Food and Natural Resources and OSU-Tulsa. There were over 5,500 students who attended the Career Fairs. There were 639 employers (combined at the four Career Fairs) which was a great representation. This felt like normal. The past few years, the Career Fair since COVID have been down. Not as many employers or students attended. 

Hallenbeck stated they are in the process of hiring Case Managers for the colleges. They have Case Managers aligned with CEAT, A&S and Spears currently. Hopefully soon they will have Managers for Ferguson College of Ag. Hallenbeck is hoping for at least one more once they get funding. The idea of the Case Managers is to work with the college academic advisors and academic success centers within the colleges to provide a level of outreach and support for students. Case Managers will also be able to provide counsel to faculty that have concerns regarding student mental health and other concerns. They will also work with the Department of Wellness on the variety of training options available on how to deal with students that are in some level of distress. These Case Managers help spread out our “Culture of Care” as well as expand counseling services. Hallenbeck stated that as of last week, Counseling Services wait time for an ongoing therapist appointment is about two weeks. Any student who walks into Counseling Services (five days a week from 10-3) will be seen by a counselor. To be assigned to a permanent counselor will take two weeks. Sometimes students go to other services on campus, or they have limited opportunity to see a counsel. This is what causes a longer wait time. 

Hallenbeck gave the following update on the new Strategy plan. Hallenbeck is working with the Ideal Graduate Imperative. Within this there are four competencies. Hallenbeck is currently putting together four different task force groups. He has asked college deans to provide names of faulty members who may be interested in serving on these task forces. The four task forces are: Personal Responsibility, Engaged Citizenship, Civic/Ethical Leadership and Professional Preparation. Part of the goal is to define what these terms mean so we have shared language across the university. They are also working on a portfolio piece which will be a catalog of experiences that will help meet the competencies as well as a behind the scenes record of what students have done to meet the competencies. 

Hallenbeck stated that transfer success is a tremendous way, as a strategic mechanism, for OSU to continue to grow enrollment. Hallenbeck said people have asked him about housing compacity for all these new students, can we house them all. The answer is yes. We have 5,700 beds. Returning student housing numbers are negotiated based on the first-year numbers. They are working closely with admissions.

Cole opened the floor to questions. Lawson asked Hallenbeck to define what he means by student engagements. Hallenbeck stated that right now, if a student participates in an activity or event that OSU as an institution provides. Example, if a student goes to the Colvin Center five days a week, that is considered one engagement for that week. Lawson asked if Our Daily Bread (Stillwater Community organization) is not a part of the recorded engagements. Hallenbeck stated correct unless it is in conjunction with one of the partnership events on campus through Campus Life. 

Cole stated that the Graduate College has their 360° Program. Is his office working with them in regard to the Professional Portfolio. Hallenbeck stated that the committee to build the portfolio the Graduate College has a representative currently on the committee. Hallenbeck stated they are trying to focus the portfolio on undergraduate since the Graduate College already has something that works well. They are working together to align the language. 

Faculty Council Chair’s report:

Cole thanked Wray for the update on the awards and recognitions of the programs. She will be going back and looking at these awards. She wants to say “thank you” to the faculty in those programs. You do not get these awards by just letting your program remain the same. It takes innovation and a lot of time to develop programs to reach this status. 

Cole said we also have been informed about transfer as well as first-generation students. She was wondering if she has any of these students in her classes. There is a resource on the Cowboy Data Round-up. On the Cowboy Data Round-up there is a faculty dashboard. Go to the dashboard and click on the course roster. You can click through specific courses. For each of your courses you can see the number of returning and transfer students, the number of minority students, the full-time/part-time student proportions, first-generation students, majors, gender and a long list of other important information. Cole stated you can also see a list of prior courses completed. She teaches a course that has a pre-requisite. You can see on this dashboard how many of your students had your pre-requisite and what the average score was. This will help you if you need to do some remediation at the beginning of the course. 

Cole stated that Benefit Enrollment closes Friday. Don’t forget to complete your paperwork. Cole reminded the Faculty Council members for the reception with President Shrum on Tuesday, November 15th. If you have not RSVP’d please do so. Cole stated that Faculty Council has been asked to look further into the quality-of-life amenities or elements that faculty and staff are interested in for OSU and the Stillwater Community. This could be restaurants, recreation facilities, parks or other things. Faculty Council is starting an effort to look further into this. Stay tuned. 

Report of Liaison Representatives:

a. Emeriti – Barbara Miller
The Board met on October 31st and finalized the list of next year’s officers and board members:

President: Gary Sherrer
President Elect: Mike Woods
Past President: Kent Sampson
Secretary: Kay Keys
Council Members: Bob Lavalley, Gary Clark, Michael Lorenz

The slate was approved by members at the November dinner on Nov. 7. The new Board will serve beginning in January.

The December dinner will be held at Legacy Village and will be a joint dinner with OLLI.  Entertainment will be by the Stillwater High School Choir.

b. Wellness – Kim Beard
Beard stated they worked with Stillwater Public Schools to provide another option for all full-time employees of Stillwater Public Schools for Colvin memberships. Beard stated that there are a lot of OSU spouses that are not taking advantage of the free spouse membership. Beard stated that if you have a spouse, the Wellness Department would love to get their membership activated for the Colvin and Seretean Wellness Centers. Beard stated the person to reach out to for direct contact is Beth Penland. This is a one-time visit with your spouse. They will get their own id and become active. OSU spouses should be taking advantage of this opportunity. Beard stated that last month when she received the numbers there were only 21 spouses who had used the facilities with their free membership that month. 

Beard stated that next month she and Dr. Todd Meisner will be presenting on the findings of the ACHA (American College of Health Association) national faculty and staff health assessment that was conducted over the summer. They are very excited to present the findings to the council members and what their plan is moving forward. They have been able to tie this plan into not only the Student Affairs strategic plan but also the President’s new strategy. 

Beard stated that the employee painting party is already full. 
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c. Women’s Faculty Council – Morgan Pfeiffer

Join Women's Faculty Council for our next general meeting on Tuesday, November 15 from 9-10 AM. We will be joined by Janet Koven Levit, Professor of Law at the University of Tulsa College of Law, for her talk, "Higher Education and Reproductive Rights in Oklahoma." We will have in-person and Zoom attendance options. Please email wfc@okstate.edu to get on our email list and receive more information about this event!
d. Staff Advisory Council – Mary Mach 
Staff Advisory Council is still working on our Distinguished Service Awards ceremony that will be held on November 30 in the Ballroom. 

We will be releasing the results of the COVID survey very soon so watch for that information in our monthly communications.

Please continue to seek out opportunities to nominate deserving staff for our SAC Star awards. You can do so by visiting SAC.okstate.edu

e. Graduate Council – Rebecca Sheehan
Probation Terminology for Admission – The current 4 categories will be reduced to 2 categories: “admitted” and “admitted with requirements,” which would be listed.

Subject Matter Group Officer Duties and Best Practices – After receiving feedback from Council, the document will be posted on the Canvas Graduate Council page.

Affiliated Graduate Program Form for Tenure/Tenure-Track Graduate Faculty – The form will be used when a tenure/tenure-track faculty has no graduate program in their home department. Such faculty may affiliate with a compatible department. This practice has already been in place; however, the form formalizes the process. The form will be located in the Canvas Community for Graduate Faculty page. 

Graduate Recruiting Tips – Council endorsed a Graduate Recruiting Tips document. It will soon be posted in the Canvas Community for Graduate Faculty page.

English Speaking Countries – Dr. Nathan Horton is researching how best to revise the list of English-speaking countries for admission and ITA exam purposes. This list is used to waive English proficiency exams for applicants to graduate programs. 

APC Items. The following were approved by Council:
Program Modifications:
1. HDFS PhD Program Change
2. Human Sciences PhD Option Name Change
3. MS/PhD Design, Housing and Merchandising Change of Program Name and/or Degree Designation
4. MS in Dietetics Program Requirement Change
5. PhD in Education Program Requirement Change
New Program:
1. Graduate Casino and Gaming Management Certificate
2. Graduate Certificate in Inclusive Leadership
Program Deletion:
1. MA in Teaching 

f. Student Government Association – Kallie Quintero/Riley Pritzlaff
Basic Needs/Mental Health
· Cowboys United for Mental Health was a huge success. We raised almost $200,000 to improve and expand OSU’s mental health resources.
· Since the start of the school year, our food pantries have used over 3,000 items.
· We received 124 lbs. of beef from the Robert M. Kerr Food and Agricultural Products Center
· We are pursuing a partnership with Cactus Cares to ensure we have a stable flow of food items. Cactus Cares is a non-profit group that collaborates with local organizations/institutions to help maintain stable. Long-term food sources. The support can be direct donation of various items, logistical support for pantries, or scholarship/grant opportunities. We are currently exploring which of these would work best for OSU. We are planning a fundraiser to be held later this semester.
· Pete’s Pantry is undergoing a significant shift in naming and branding. Our food insecurity committee and AGR partners have decided to call it the Student Stache Network. We were going for a play on words while continuing the “Pistol Pete” iconography on the branding items. I want to emphasize that this is only a branding change. We still have the same locations, and the naming will be updated on our website later this week. I am happy to answer any questions about this change.
· In the past couple of weeks, I have been reminded of the importance of continuing to make students aware of what our university offers in terms of crisis mental health services. I have already discussed this with Chair Cole, and I look forward to working with the Faculty Council on these issues throughout the academic year. While students and faculty often have different concerns, we can unite on issues of physical and mental health.
Miscellaneous
· I have been asked to appoint students to working groups to develop the pillars of the “Ideal Graduate” imperative of the Strategic Plan. I am looking forward to SGA’s participation in implementing this plan.
· Amended Homecoming bill to make the Friday before the football game not mandatory attendance and have assignments due totaling less than 5% of the total course grade.
· We are working on looking at providing previous syllabi for past courses whenever students enroll in courses. This would just be an added attachment for students to look at when they register for courses on Ellucian.
· A bill is almost finished working on providing canvas instructions to students and some regulations for how to use Canvas in a manner in which students can access materials better.
· Safety and security initiative with a PhD student and Captain Ray to provide better lighting and adding cameras around residential halls and parking lots. Also, they are wanting to work with the blue light system.

Gardner stated that one of the things he ran into serving to the Grade Appeals Board last year was students assuming that the Canvas portrayal of the course syllabus was the syllabus vs the actual written syllabus. Sometimes you have to go into the files to download the actual syllabus. There were a few instances where this created inappropriate expectations or assumptions of the class. Gardner wanted to make sure that students understand that just because Canvas says this is the syllabus, it’s not necessarily the actual syllabus. Quintero stated that is part of the discrepancy that they are trying to achieve through the legislation. She stated that a lot of students are not on the same page as their professors when it comes to Canvas. Every professor uses it differently. For students who do not have a Canvas background it’s very confusing to navigate their first. She hopes this legislation can bridge this gap and help students better understand the platform. Cole asked if they were working with ITLE on this issue. Quintero believes that they are working with ITLE. 
g. Graduate & Professional Student Government Association – Marcia Sun
General Assembly Meeting Information 
The topic for the invited speaker session in October focused on OSU Wellness Resources and coping with stress. The next general assembly meeting will be on November 16, 2022 at 5:30pm in Social Sciences and Humanities (SSH) 035. An online option will be provided for Tulsa and OKC representatives/liaisons.
General Assembly Meeting Minutes 
Meeting minutes from the third/October general assembly meeting is available via GPSGA Canvas page. 
Campus Outreach 
GPSGA’s participation in the College of Education and Human Sciences (CEHS) Graduate Students Professional Development Series - Getting Involved on Campus presentation this semester was a success. Invitation for the presentation was from Dr. Stephen Clarke (Associate Dean for Research and Graduate Studies) and Omar Khalil (Graduate Student Services Coordinator). GPSGA will offer these types of presentations focusing on campus and GPSGA resources in conjunction with recommendations for navigating the graduate journey to interested graduate student organizations and programs. Please contact GPSGA at gpgsga@okstsate.edu or marcia.sun@okstate.edu for presentation arrangements. 
GPSGA Travel Awards
With the support from the Graduate College, the travel awards are reverted to the previous categories (regional, national, and international) with the additional category of online format with the corresponding amount to support the graduate and professional student community in sharing their scholarly works. The due date for applications for the Fall travel window is Nov. 18, 2022. 
Participation in the 360° CSCS Program – Lead for Success Leadership Program with the Hargis Leadership Institute
GPSGA board members, reps/liaisons, and graduate student community members participated in the three-day leadership training program with content from Lead 4 Success®.
Volunteer Opportunity and Alternative Meeting Attendance

GPSGA members will participate in Into the Streets. Attending this volunteer event will compensate for one attendance for missed meeting in August or September for GPSGA reps/liaisons.  

[bookmark: 3.4][bookmark: 7.2][bookmark: 4.2]REPORTS OF STANDING AND SPECIAL COMMITTEES:

a. Academic Standards and Policies: Kathy Curry – No Report
		
      b.  Athletics: Susan Stansberry – No Report

      c.  Budget: Maria Ma – No Report
	
      d.  Campus Facilities, Safety, and Security: Bruce Noden – Update
The Campus Facilities, Safety and Security Committee was hosted for a meeting today (11/8/22) at OSU’s Emergency Operation Center by Officer Dan Ray.  Located in the middle campus and staffed 24hrs/day, the EOC is the place where the coordination and management of any incident occurs on the OSU campus.  In addition to serving as the central meeting location for 11 campus agencies which may be involved, it is also the site of the campus dispatch center that coordinates 9-1-1 calls, cowboy alerts, campus fire alarms and other emergency calls.  During the meeting, Officer Ray took us through various scenarios that could play out and how the EOC would be involved, including the multiple (7) desks in the room, each with multiple computers and large screens, which could be used to coordinate incidents involving health/medical, weather, surveillance cameras, the local partners, and others.  The meeting finished with a discussion regarding upcoming planning meetings to address concerns regarding active shooter scenarios on campus.

	e.  Diversity: Divya Jaroni – No Report
      f.  Faculty: James Knapp – No Report

	g. Long-Range Planning and Information Technology: Kris Hiney – No Report
			
      h. Research: Yongwei Shan – No Report

      i.  Retirement & Fringe Benefits: Lisa Slevitch – No Report

      j.  Rules and Procedures: Karen Neurohr – No Report

      k.  Student Affairs and Learning Resources: Heather Yates – No Report

Unfinished Business – None
New Business – None

Cole asked for a motion to adjourn. It was moved and seconded to adjourn. 

The meeting adjourned at 4:19 p.m. The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is Tuesday, December 13, 2022 at 3:00 in room 412 Student Union.

Respectfully submitted,
Karen Neurohr, Secretary
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Hired at OSU in January 2019

Worked in Higher Education with veteran, adult and non-traditional student populations for over 15 years

Masters of Education in Higher Education Administration from Pennsylvania State University

Co-Chair of OSU Transfer Success Advisory Board

Responsible for the Oklahoma Statewide Transfer Student Success Conference

Member of multiple organizations like NACADA, NASPA, AACRAO
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Questions to reflect on before we move on:



Are transfer students present in our programs and on our campus in significant numbers?

Are transfer students underprepared academically? 

Do transfer students underperform compared to first-time full-time freshman?



Do I know who my transfer students are and what we as an institution/college/department are doing to support transfer student success?











Transfer Enrollment









Overall Transfer Enrollment



Overall transfer enrollment has been increasing since Fall 2020. 

Transfer enrollment averages approximately 23.5% of OSU enrollment and is expected to increase as we approach the 2026 enrollment cliff







This slide shows overall transfer enrollment
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New Transfer Enrollment





has steady increased since Fall 2019 

Fall 2022, 1623 students, is highest since Fall 2016, 1615 students. 
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https://viya.okstate.edu/SASReportViewer/?reportUri=%2Freports%2Freports%2F82caff93-33cd-4b1c-8035-142eb8f967e5&page=vi1877&commentsEnabled=false&alertsEnabled=false&reportViewOnly=true#





OSU Transfer Numbers at the State Level











Top Transfer-Receiving Institution for 2-Year partners:





Northeastern Oklahoma A&M College (#4)





Northern Oklahoma College (#2)





OSU-IT (#3)





Tulsa Community College (#1)





UCO has consistently been our 5th largest feeder institution





Fell to # 2 Transfer-Receiving institution this year, below UCO by 39 students





Over 75% of our Transfer Students are from Oklahoma











Transfer Retention and Graduation









4-year graduation rates (percentages) for Freshmen admissions  52.8%























4 year graduation rate for Transfer admissions  67.2%

Graduation rate for transfer students  exceeds the freshmen graduation rate by 15% for fall 2018 (67.2% vs 52.8%)

























Transfer Students with a 2-year degree







Retained at 92.8%





Graduate at 85.1%





Make-up only 12% of total transfer enrollment









Academic Performance







Passing Grade with a “C” or higher



Transfer student grades “C” or higher are 81%

Freshman student grades “C” or higher are 84% 





Grade distribution report>Distribution by Category Choice>Admissions Type
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Average Hours to Undergraduate Degree















Average Hours to UG degree






Transfer students (on average for all colleges) will earn as of (2020-2021)

150 attempted credit hours 

142.3 total earned credit hours (see Average hours to undergraduate degree, average hours for all degree recipients-trend)



Freshmen will earn as of (2020-2021)

141.6 attemped credit hours

131.4 total earned credit hours (see Average hours to undergraduate degree, average hours for all degree recipients-trend)























Average Hours to UG degree by College Spring 2021
























Faculty Best Practices







5 Key Faculty Practices for Supporting Transfer Student Success









Published by the National Institute for the Study of Transfer Students in 2021





https://www.nists.org/post/five-key-faculty-practices

*Go to www.nists.org  Knowledge Center How-To Guides*











Practice 1: CONFRONT FALSE ASSUMPTIONS AND DEFICIT THINKING




What attributes come to mind when I think of transfer students? Are those attributes framed as deficits or strengths? How do those preconceived notions shape the way I interact with transfer students?

What intentional efforts am I making to shift the mindset and practices related to transfer students— my own or those of my colleagues—away from deficit-thinking and toward viewing transfer students as assets and success stories?

How do I balance support with respect for individual agency? How am I communicating my openness to questions that transfer students might have?

How can I invite transfer students to share their rich knowledge and experiences to enhance learning in the classroom? How can I incorporate their prior knowledge and experiences to make connections across course concepts and activities?

When I think about the courses and programs I teach in, how much of a community focus do they entail? How can I incorporate more community-based options to help transfer students make meaningful connections with their field of study?











Practice 2: KNOW WHO YOUR TRANSFER STUDENTS ARE



What am I currently doing in my courses to understand the complexity of students’ transfer journeys and the assets these students bring to my courses? How can I strengthen my approach to learning about my students? Even if I currently learn about transfer students through informal interactions, how might I also formalize it in my course design and class meetings to ensure I learn about all of my students?

Does my institutional research office or program area provide disaggregated data for the transfer population? If not, what are the barriers to getting this information?

What do my students’ stories tell me, both about each of them as individuals and also about the transfer student experience at my institution? How can I learn more about the barriers to and opportunities for transfer student success in my specific context?











Practice 3: OFFER RELENTLESS WELCOME



What am I already doing in my teaching and service to welcome all students, including transfers? How might I deepen or expand these efforts to reach more students more frequently and even earlier in the transfer process (e.g., bridge programs, orientation, open house)?

How can my teaching, advising, and other interactions with transfer students affirm their capacities and encourage help-seeking behaviors?

What new practices could I adopt to help transfer students feel they belong, that their success matters, and that academic resources are available to support them?

How can I work with colleagues to make my department, the curriculum, and my institution a place of relentless welcome for transfer students?











Practice 4: BUILD CONNECTIONS ACROSS THE INSTITUTION



How can I (re)structure my classroom to be more inclusive of transfers and serve as a hub for purposeful peer-to-peer interactions?

Which student affairs colleagues might serve as core partners as I work to build stronger collaborations in service of transfer students’ success?

How might I work with faculty/programs outside of my discipline to engage transfer students, particularly those who are low-income and students of color, in undergraduate research experiences, internships, and other HIPs? How can I expand these efforts to encourage collaboration between transfer and direct-entry students in these experiences?

In what ways have I participated in or led HIPs that foster diversity and inclusion?











Practice 5: WORK TO IMPROVE THE SYSTEMS AND STRUCTURES THAT MATTER TO TRANSFER STUDENT SUCCESS



What do my institution or program’s disaggregated data suggest about transfer student outcomes and experiences? How can these data be used to ensure equitable opportunities and support for transfer students across programs and the institution? If this information is not provided, what steps can I take to make it happen?

With whom can I talk about removing barriers and improving the systems that impact transfer students at my institution? Who is already working on this? How could I partner with them?

How easy or difficult is it to access and navigate transfer policies and information in my program, department, and institution? How might we improve information access, structures, and processes so that students can transfer more seamlessly into their desired majors or programs?

What transfer initiatives are already happening at my institution? How can I become involved?









Questions?



Cheryl Kleeman

Department of Transfer and Student Veteran Success

061 Student Union Basement

405-744-9737

cheryl.Kleeman@okstate.edu
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